
 Vermont Library Association (VLA) Board Retreat 
Thursday, July 12, 2007 

Sherburne Memorial Library – Killington, Vermont 
APPROVED MINUTES 

 
 
Present:  Barbara Doyle-Wilch (President/Presiding), Judah Hamer (Vice-President), 
Brenda Ellis (Secretary), Trina Magi (Intellectual Freedom Chair), Sharon Thayer 
(Membership chair), Jessamyn West (VLA website), Peter Blodgett (Public Libraries),  
Marie McAndrew-Tayor (NELA – New England Library Assoc. rep); David Brown 
(VLTA - Vermont Library Trustee Association, State Board of Libraries);  Richard 
Ambelang (College & Special Libraries), Marianne Kotch (VLTA - Vermont Library 
Trustee Association convenor), Donna Edwards (Treasurer), Teresa Faust (VLA 
Newsletter editor), Larraby Fellows (outgoing Vermont Library Conference Co-chair), 
Gizelle Guyette (CAYAL - Children and Young Adult Librarians), Daisy Benson 
(Outgoing Past President); Martin Hahn (co-chair Government Relations committee); 
Megan Allison (outgoing CAYAL - Children & Young Adult Librarian president); Lisa 
von Kann (outgoing VLA president; co-chair Government Relations committee) 
 
 
Update from Trina Magi (Intellectual Freedom): 
 
Vermont  was the 1st state to officially oppose the US Patriot Act.  But the act hasn’t 
changed.  With the change in congress, she feels now is a good time to write another 
letter to Congress to press for change. 
 
In light of the Connecticut Librarians case and the U.S. Dept. of Justice report (that 
documented widespread misuses of national security letters), the American Library 
Association Council just unimously approved a resolution (Resolution on the Use and 
Abuse of natinal Security Letters – On the Need for Legislative Reforms to Assure the 
Right to Read Free of Government Surveillance) to ask Congress for changes.  Trina 
presented a draft letter to our Congressional Representatives concerning the USA 
PATRIOT Act and ALA resolution that she would like to send on behalf of the VLA 
Board in order to add state level support to the ALA resolution.  Trina distributed copies 
of the ALA resolution and draft letter (attached with minutes) for the Board to read over 
lunch and vote on in the afternoon.  David Brown suggested sending copies to local 
newspapers.  Trina expressed thanks to Gail Weymouth (Sherburne Memorial Library, 
Killington) who was instrumental in bringing the resolution to ALA.    
 
Review of Accomplishments (from the past year): 
 
Lisa Von Kann highlighted major accomplishments during her term as president last 
year.  She noted the efforts made at the state level, such as hiring a lobbyist for the 
first time. With the lobbyist, we were able to push for direct state support of VT libraries 
(as 42 other states have).  A bill was introduced; hearings were held; the first  



VT Library Legislative Day was held; and a bill was passed to move a study of the 
initiative to the VT Legislative Council and Joint Fiscal Office (this group will study the 
situation and can write the final funding legislation).  VLA has been giving them statistics, 
surveys, etc. to let them know what VT libraries are doing.   
 
As Vice-President last year, Barbara Doyle-Wilch reported that she started a 
conversation on how to communicate with our members.  She and others looked at the 
VLA newsletter and other channels of communication. 
 
Daisy Benson mentioned the Salary Survey of Academic Librarians that was 
conducted last year.  Preliminary data from the survey was presented at VLA annual 
meeting (held in May at the Vermont Library Conference.   
 
Trina Magi reported that the Intellectual Freedom Committee sponsored the John 
Swan lecture, given by two Connecticut “John Doe” librarians, who related their 
experiences with the FBI and the USA Patriot Act.  C-Span taped and aired it and it got 
national attention.  A staff member from Senator Leahy’s office attended.  Senator 
Leahy invited one of the Connecticut librarians to testify before Congress. 
 
Teresa Faust (outgoing Secretary) noted that the draft revision of the By-Laws 
worked on last year was presented to the membership at the VLA annual meeting. 
 
Donna Edwards (Treasurer) reported that she purchased and upgraded the Quicken 
financial software program.  She has started putting together a timeline for her 
replacement and a manual for how to do things.  Also, VLA bought a treasurer’s bond  
(so that the VLA Board is insured in case of anyone absconding with money) 
 
Megan Allison reported that CAYAL (Children & Young Adult Librarians) did a 
storytime at the VT Library Legislative Day. 
 
It was noted that the College and Special Libraries section will have a meeting on July 
20th at Norwich University.   
 
Peter Blodgett reported that the Public Library section will spend this year doing what 
they wanted to do last year. 
 
Marianne Kotch reported that the Trustees (VLTA) had a fall conference with 85 
people (trustees and town officers).  It opened eyes about the economic value of 
libraries.  They had 4 town officers days.  David Brown mentioned the finding that for 
every $1 spent on libraries, communities get 800% back in benefits (or for every $1 
spent on libraries, communities get $5.41 back).  The VLA website has a Library Use 
Value Calculator.   
 
Larraby Fellows reported on the Vermont Library Conference, held in May.  The 
Conference Committee had many new members.  The Conference transitioned from 
print to electronic (i.e. they revised how conference information was distributed).   



The Conference had 661 in attendence (a record).  The keynote speaker for 2008 will 
be “the unshelved librarian”. 
 
It was noted that the VLA membership increased significantly this past year, thanks to 
efforts by the membership chair, Pat Mardeux. 
 
What didn’t get done: 
 
Barbara Doyle-Wilch: The By-Laws need to be finished.  The legislative work in 
progress needs to be finished.  There is lots to do with communication and advocacy 
– people are still not hearing about things. There also needs to be succession 
planning.   
 
Trina Magi: we need to pursue a stronger statute in VT to protect confidentiality of 
library records.  Other states have models we can look at.  She’s working with ALA 
and the ACLU (American Civil Liberties Union) to find out what should be in the 
legislation.  She plans this fall to communicate with the VLA membership – visit section 
programs with “infomercial” plus direct mail of proposed language for a statute with Q&A. 
She’s been in touch with our lobbyist.  It was asked whether this was related to 
exclusionary issues – the answer was no. 
 
The issue of money was raised.  VLA needs to raise more money to help pay for the 
lobbyist.  Donna Edwards (treasurer) distributed the budget report. The Conference 
income has not yet been reported.  Larraby Fellows noted that Vermont Library 
Conference has been losing exhibitors (major source of money).  They are looking at 
ways to coordinate our conference dates with Maine & New Hampshire so we can get 
vendors to make a circuit of all the conferences.  Sponsorships will also be agressively 
pursued. 
 
Trina pointed out that the budget deficit was deliberate because we had money on 
hand from previous years.  Barbara Doyle-Wilch noted that if we keep expenses the 
same, we can’t sustain it unless we raise $15,000.  Martin Hahn mentioned the library 
bill asked for 1.6 million, but if it isn’t successful, we could ask libraries to contribute 
based on the size of their budget.  It was noted that most income usually comes in 
during the fall.  Daisy Benson mentioned that the budget for sections is considered seed 
money – sections are supposed to regroup that money.  It was pointed out that the ALA 
concilliar was over budget and that the amount budgeted was unrealistic for attending 2 
conferences.  Barbara said we’d go over the budget in more detail at the first regular 
board meeting. 
 
Trina mentioned we could do better job of getting these accomplishments (ex. library 
benefits study) to newspapers, i.e. getting our story out there.   
 
 



Discuss Strategic Plan: 
 
Barbara Doyle-Wilch called attention to the Strategic Plan.  She suggested we focus on 
only 1 or 2 of the items.  Sections can do the same.  We should be realistic over what 
we can do, given limited time.  There are 6 areas in the plan: 
 

Advocacy – use the economic information and intellectual freedom work as tools.  
 
Education – professional development of librarians in VT.  Barbara would like to 
see more overlap between sections.   
 
Intellectual Freedom – continue with issues already discussed. 
 
Membership – continue to increase membership. 
 
Partnerships – this is an ongoing process.  Partnerpship examples include: the 
John Swan lecture; the salary survey.  There are partnerships with AVIC (Assoc. 
of Vermont Independent Colleges); VSLA (Vermont School Library Association - 
formerly VEMA).  League of Governments, towns, museum partnership (ECHO 
pass).  We simply need to keep partnerships in mind as we plan activities. 
 
Structure and Governance - By-laws will dominate this  

 
Define Action Items for Coming Year: 
 
The group broke into small groups to talk about 3 – 4 things we really want to have 
done.   
 

Group report comments: 
 

VLTA should remain a section with a life.  Originally it was its own association, 
then it became a sesction of VLA.  But they have had trouble getting volunteers, 
so it was questioned whether it should be disbanded.  Instead it went to a 
stearing committee and Marianne Kotch became convenor.  But she’s retiring so 
they need to make sure they have a successor. 
 
There needs to be a place on the web that shows state-wide activities of all 
the library groups, including VSLA.  There’s the issue of various library catalogs 
and borrowing. 
 
Improve our partnership with the state library board.  Have regular 
participation of a representative from the VLA board.  This is a good role for the 
past-president. 
 
Pursue Confidentiality statute at state level. 
 



Every section should have a minimum of 1 program per year.  Try to align 
the program with the strategic plan?  Ex. confidentiality. 
 
Have a more formalized statewide Reads program so it includes academic 
libraries.  Everyone read the same book and have discussions.  (The VSLA 
president has mentioned doing a week on information literacy).   
 
Communications – have new, online, rich, open to non-members content that 
will bring people to the VLA web site.  Have RSS feeds, but also old ways: face 
to face, 2 way, and person to person.  Who/what is the voice of VLA?     
 
Get funding (for lobbyist).   
 
Membership – send VLA membership list and volunteers to all board members – 
try to get people to contact the new people.  Get librarians to organize local area 
librarians dinners. 
 
Increase state aid.   
 
More coming together with SALSA (State Academic Library Summit) – 
sponsored by AVIC (Assoc. of VT Independent Colleges).  It’s a college 
presidents group, but libraries have been the main group meeting.  AVIC funded 
the 1st meeting.   
 
Investigate Implications of a state-wide library card.  This ties in with a courier 
service.   
 
Look at membership benefits; continuing education; mentoring between 
librarians; local librarians (all types) meeting over dinner.   
 
Increase publicity to reach a larger audience – possibly make a video where 
libraries contribute 60 seconds of video of people using their libraries or services 
and pick the best clips and combine these into one video?  See if something can 
be arranged with Vermont Public Radio for a radio spot?  ALL Libraries need to 
be able to explain why we need new libraries, funding, etc. 
 
Anything VLA can do to help support online education.  Perhaps develop an 
endowment for a scholarship for people willing to return to the state to work for at 
least a few years.  
 
Work with the Department of Libraries to offer some programs. 

 
 
The Board returned to the drafts presented by Trina earlier and unanimously voted to 
endorse the ALA resolution and letter. 
 



Communication Ideas and Plan:  
 
The Board had an in-depth discussion on the topic of communication and reviewed the 
recommendations that came from the VLA Communication Meeting (held June 4, 2007). 
 
Problems identified:  The newsletter is too expensive.  It’s too time consuming to get 
content and format it.  It’s difficult to get contributions.  We’ve tried getting “reporters” 
but that didn’t work because people became too busy.  The newsletter is one-way 
communication and it is not quick. 
 
Identified 2 new ways for communicating – print and online: 
Instead of a print newsletter, have a print letter from VLA Board or President 4 times 
per year, highlighting what’s happening and pointing people to the VLA website.   
 
Overhaul the current VLA website and add feeds from other library blogs.  Each 
group will have its own section.  Not restricted to just VLA members to view. 
 

Example: The new VSLA (Vermont School Library Assoc.) website has 
already done some of this.  See: http://www.vsla.info/.  It includes upcoming 
events, blog features, photographs from libraries, and it pulls in other content 
from RSS feeds.   

 
Challenges:   
 

• Committee/section members will need to add content to keep their sections up 
to date. 

• VLA will lose newsletter advertiser income (but newsletter costs more than 
what advertising brings in).   

• There will still be mailing costs for the 4 print letters.     
• The newsletter will no longer be a membership benefit, but can have 

participation in blogs be limited to members (but anyone can read).  Authorized 
administrators can start a post, but anyone can comment.  We will need to set 
appropriate expectations to insulate us from being overwhelmed. 

 
The new means of communication would eliminate the need for a paid position of 
newsletter editor.   
 
The VLA website could have a RSS feed from VSLA, but their content will reside on 
their own page. 
 
Barbara proposed we set up a model to see how it works.  The group was unanimously 
in support. 
 
Fundraising for the $15k needed for the VLA lobbyist was discussed.  We will ask 
libraries (especially those that will benefit the most)  to make donations from their 
budget or get their friends groups to donate money.   



Board Meeting Dates and Locations: 
 
Barbara asked whether we should rotate locations and everyone agreed.  She’ll send 
out the dates and ask people to volunteer to host.  The meetings are 9:30 – noon. 
 
Announcements: 
 
(New England Library Association) NELA Counterparts meeting on June 20th - Judah 
and Marie are going.   
 
Peter announced that the Public Libraries section meeting “Law for Librarians” will 
be held on Sep. 27, 2007 from 10 a.m.- 2 p.m. Topics will include policies; 1st 
amendment; privacy; challenges to libraries.  See VLA website for full information: 
http://www.vermontlibraries.org/events.html.  
 
The Vermont Library Trustees Association (VLTA) is holding their annual statewide 
conference on November 3, 2007 entitled “Focus on the Customer”.  See draft flyer 
attached to minutes for details. 
 
Other Matters: 
 
Larraby asked for clarification about section of by-laws where mention of Vermont  
Library Conference was taken out.  It’s a contract relationship betw VLA and VSLA.  
The two presidents sign a contract with the conference coordinator.  Their duties are 
spelled out in the contract.  Larraby also suggested that the board invite the conference 
coordinator to a meeting once a year so the coordinator will know the needs of the 
sections. 
 
The departing Board and Committee members were recognized. 
 
The meeting adjourned at 1:56 p.m. 
 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Brenda Ellis, VLA Secretary 
 
















